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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
MEETING MINUTES
December 13, 2017
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Ingrid Montgomery (Chair), Daniel Henry (Vice Chair, arr. 3:06), John Libby, Jon McGowan, Hunter Anderson, Justin Portlock, Toni Alfred, Leon Carrero
Excused: Charles McWhite
Absent: 

Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Chairwoman Montgomery called the meeting to order at 3:01 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the June 14, 2017 meeting were approved as revised by staff and distributed at the meeting.
Supervisor of Elections update
Atlantic Beach city election: John Libby of the Supervisor of Elections Office reported that the Atlantic Beach city election earlier in the year ran very well. The precincts were staffed by employees of the Supervisor’s office to gain first-hand experience in Election Day operations. Turnout was 30.81% and all 3 incumbents on the ballot were defeated. Mr. Libby indicated that the sentiment of the voters he spoke to was about evenly divided between continuing to hold Atlantic Beach city elections separately from any other versus moving the elections to coincide with other scheduled elections. Mr. McGowan said it was his understanding that the city had subsequently voted to change its electoral calendar to extend the terms of the current council members to 3 years in order to get their elections to coincide with a countywide election. There was no real damage to any of the precincts in Atlantic Beach from Hurricane Irma.
2018 election preparations: Mr. Libby said that the state elections will be in August and November, followed by City elections in March and May of 2019. All of the election equipment has been serviced and prepped and is ready to be loaded with election-specific data when the ballot is determined. SOE staff members will be attending state election training in February and March in Orlando; it takes attendance at 32 sessions to become a state-certified election officer. Local poll worker training will run from May through late July/early August and all poll workers must attend training before each election. He reiterated that the pairing of older, experienced poll workers with young, tech-savvy volunteers has proven to be very effective in fostering efficient precinct operations. The SOE has been conducting union and school elections as a community service. Poll worker recruitment is a constant task, as the population of poll workers ages and retires from service. He invited the Election Advisory Panel members to recommend potential poll workers to the office to be added to their list for training eligibility.
In response to a question from Daniel Henry, Mr. Libby said that the on-line voter registration process seems to be going smoothly, with relatively few applications not able to be processed because of inconsistencies in date of birth, name, etc. on the application versus state records (primarily drivers’ license database). In response to another question he said that he was not aware of a submission of petitions from a committee attempting to place local referenda on the ballot.
In response to another question from Mr. Henry, Mr. Libby said that Supervisor Hogan is inclined not to allow the SOE’s equipment to be used for political party caucuses and party elections so as to steer clear of political controversies.
In response to a question from Leon Carrero about preparations being made to accommodate Puerto Rican residents who have moved to Florida as a result of this summer’s hurricanes, Mr. Libby said that the registration process for those persons would be the same as persons relocating from anywhere else. The SOE’s staff stands ready to assist with registration for those immigrants as they would for any group that wants to invite the SOE to hold events to facilitate the process. Mr. Carrero said that bi-lingual poll workers may be needed in some precincts to help non-English speaking voters through the process. Mr. Libby said that federal law requires that when the percentage of Hispanic voters exceeds 5% of the total, bi-lingual voting accommodations must be made. He has reviewed the registration statistics and knows which precincts are most likely to need bi-lingual accommodations when that becomes required. He also noted that often the percentage of self-identification of persons as Hispanic on their voter registration forms does not match the U.S. Census’ reporting of percentage of Hispanic population in the county. He anticipates that numerous Spanish-speaking poll workers will be needed by the 2020 election. The SOE will be recruiting bi-lingual poll workers and looking to Hispanic interest groups to help with that effort.
Old Business
2017-439 (Election Canvassing Board to serve as canvassing board for Beaches cities and Baldwin): the ordinance passed in June 2017. In response to a question from Mr. McGowan, Mr. Libby said that the Secretary of State’s office ruled some years ago that the Supervisors of Elections are not enforcement officers and don’t have the power to remove candidates from ballots in case of challenges, to remove improperly located signs, etc. The Jax Beach, Neptune Beach and Baldwin elections are held in conjunction with county elections and so are easily canvassed by the Canvassing Board as part of the other races.
New Business
City of Jacksonville Beach request to use the SOE’s online candidate financial reporting system: Mr. McGowan reported that the City of Jax Beach had voted to request that the city’s candidates be allowed to file their financial reports electronically through the Supervisor’s electronic candidate reporting system. The Jax Beach City Hall was closed by Hurricane Irma when the deadline for filing of the paper forms occurred and several Jax Beach officials were late in filing because there was no provision for an extension of the deadline. Mr. Libby had not heard about the request which may have gone to another department in the SOE’s office, but didn’t anticipate that there would be any cost or difficulty in having those forms filed electronically through the county’s system. Mr. Carrero asked about whether the Interlocal Agreement was executed by the Supervisor of Elections and whether the county could bind the Supervisor.
Meeting schedule for 2018: 

Motion (McGowan): resume monthly meetings in 2018 on the second Wednesday of the month – 

Mr. McGowan asked if the panel had enough business to justify meeting monthly and the members discussed the fact that the next election will not be until August.

Motion (Henry): amend the motion to meet bi-monthly in 2018 on the second Wednesday of the month beginning in January and revisit the schedule in 6 months – approved unanimously
The McGowan motion as amended was approved unanimously.
Public Comment

Patricia Turrentine complimented the panel on their work and professionalism on behalf of Jacksonville’s citizens.

Ray Alfred greeted the committee.

Next meeting
Wednesday, January 10, 2018.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:21 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1405    Posted 1.11.18  3:00 p.m.
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